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SUMMARY
Background. The content of discharge prescriptions/sum-
maries to improve communication about medication provided at
discharge has been the subject of recent studies. To date, the
authors are not aware of any literature that assesses the need
for primary care health professionals to receive information on
reasons for drug therapy changes incurred during hospital
admission. Owing to increased emphasis on seamless care,
patient education, and increased accountability for drug costs,
general practitioners (GPs) and community pharmacists may
consider the receipt of information on the reasons for drug ther-
apy changes incurred during hospital admission to be an
essential requirement.
Aim. To determine whether GPs and community pharmacists
want, and receive, information on the reasons for drug therapy
changes implemented by secondary care. The preferred
method of acquiring this information is also investigated.
Method. A questionnaire was posted to all GPs and community
pharmacists within the catchment area of Glasgow Royal
Infirmary University NHS Trust. Data were collected between
June 1995 and July 1995.
Results. Replies were received from 71 (64%) GPs and 33
(80%) community pharmacists. Of the respondents, 96% of GPs
and 94% of community pharmacists would like information on
one or more reason types for drug therapy changes, but the
majority do not receive the desired information. Ninety per cent
of GPs and 85% of community pharmacists seek this informa-
tion to facilitate continuity of patient care. The preferred method
of receiving the information is by postal delivery via a modified
hospital discharge prescription.
Conclusion. The existing hospital discharge prescription
requires modification to facilitate the completion of the reasons

for drug therapy changes. The issue of patient-held cards
requires consideration. These factors may facilitate continuity of
patient care on hospital discharge.

Keywords: drug therapy; secondary health care; pharmacists;
continuity of patient care.

Introduction

PATIENTS are often discharged from hospital on drug therapy
regimens that are dissimilar to those on admission.1 Changes

in therapy during hospital admission can be caused by a variety
of reasons; for example, alterations in disease state, increased
drug efficacy, avoidance of drug side effects, patient compliance,
formulary management, and local prescribing policies. Owing to
the increased emphasis on seamless care, patient education, and
increased accountability for drug costs, GPs and community
pharmacists may consider the receipt of information on the rea-
sons for drug therapy changes incurred during hospital admission
to be an essential requirement.

At present, continuity of patient care after hospital discharge
relies on effective communication between hospital doctors and
the patient’s GP.2 In the Greater Glasgow Health Board area,
GPs initially receive information on hospital discharge drug ther-
apy via hospital discharge prescriptions. These prescriptions con-
tain sections for information on drug names, dosages, and dura-
tion of therapy. Some trusts within the Board have developed
prescriptions that contain blank sections where reasons for drug
therapy changes and drug side effects experienced during admis-
sion can be written. However, these sections are unstructured and
rarely completed. Thus, reasons for drug therapy changes are not
always apparent and not routinely documented. Community
pharmacists in Glasgow do not routinely receive discharge drug
therapy information from hospital health care professionals.

The content of discharge prescriptions/summaries to improve
communication about medication provided at discharge has been
the subject of recent studies.2-6 To date, the authors are not aware
of any literature that assesses the need for primary care health
professionals to receive information on the reasons for drug ther-
apy changes incurred during hospital admission.

A survey was performed to establish whether the GPs and
community pharmacists within the vicinity of a Glasgow Trust
hospital wanted information on the reasons for medication
changes and drug side effects incurred during hospital admission.
The type and purpose of information desired and the preferred
method of receiving the information were also determined.

Methods
A self-completion questionnaire was designed in consultation
with pharmacists and medical prescribers from both the hospital
and community sectors. The questionnaire was piloted with three
GPs and two community pharmacists. The revised questionnaire
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was posted to the remaining 111 GPs and 41 community pharma-
cists within the vicinity of Glasgow Royal Infirmary University
NHS Trust. A reminder was issued one month later. Data were
analysed using a Microsoft Access database.

Results
Replies were received from 71 (64%) GPs and 33 (80%) commu-
nity pharmacists.

Only 30% of the respondent GPs are satisfied with the infor-
mation currently received from Glasgow Royal Infirmary
University NHS Trust on patients’ discharge drug therapy. The
remainder are not satisfied (58%) or did not reply (12%).

Community pharmacists currently do not receive this informa-
tion routinely from hospital health care professionals, although
78% wish to do so.

Of the respondents, information on one or more reasons for
drug therapy changes is desired by 96% of GPs and 94% of com-
munity pharmacists. The type of information desired was similar
for both GPs and community pharmacists (Figure 1).

Although GPs receive regular correspondence on patients’
drug therapy from Glasgow Royal Infirmary, the reasons for
changes are not routinely conveyed (Figure 2).

Reasons for drug therapy changes are required primarily to
facilitate continuity of patient care and patient counselling (Table
1). Of the 17 GP practices that are fundholding, preparatory
fundholding or primary care purchasing initiatives, 65% (11)
desired information for financial considerations, compared with
36% of GPs overall. Other purposes for requiring reasons offered
for drug therapy changes were to avoid the risks of adverse drug
interactions, to eliminate errors in prescribing, and for education-
al purposes.

Ninety-three per cent of GPs wish to receive information on
drug side effects and allergies experienced during the hospital
admission of their patients, but 85% believe that they do not
receive this information. The corresponding figures for commu-
nity pharmacists are 67% and 97%.

The preferred methods of receiving information on the reasons
for drug therapy changes and drug side effects are indicated in
Tables 2 and 3.

The timing of information receipt was not addressed in this
survey. However, 8% of GPs complained of time delays in
receiving discharge prescriptions. As a result, suggestions for a
combination of postal delivery and patient delivery were offered.
One GP also suggested that patient-held medication cards edu-
cated the patients themselves that changes had taken place, as it
was not uncommon for patients to revert to taking previous med-
ication.

Discussion
To date, little has been published in the medical literature on the
opinions and satisfaction of GPs with present patient continuity
of drug therapy at discharge.7 The response rates in this survey
indicate that GPs and community pharmacists consider details on
discharge drug therapy to be an important issue. The results
show that only 30% of respondent GPs are satisfied with the
information they currently receive from Glasgow Royal
Infirmary University NHS Trust regarding patients’ discharge
drug therapy. There could be a variety of reasons for this, but this
study did not attempt to identify these.

The data illustrate that the majority of GPs and community
pharmacists desire similar information on the reasons for drug
therapy changes and adverse drug side effects incurred during
hospital admission. This information is desired to facilitate the

continuity of patient care and patient counselling. The majority of
GPs and community pharmacists do not receive either type of
information, despite the receipt of discharge prescriptions by GPs.

A crucial aspect of patient care across the primary/secondary
interface is the continuity of patients’ medication regimens.2

Discharge summaries should provide GPs with core information
about their patients’ recent admission into hospital. In one study,
when asked to rank 20 clinical items in order of importance, both
GPs and hospital prescribers gave the details of drugs at dis-
charge the highest ranking of one.4 The apparent lack of receipt
of information by GPs regarding the reasons for drug therapy
changes and drug side effects experienced is of concern.
Rationalization of drug regimens during hospital admission is
thwarted if, on return home, patients resume previous drug regi-
mens or GPs add or omit drugs.1,5,7 If GPs are given information
regarding the reasons for drug therapy changes, these results sug-
gest that continuity of care will be facilitated.

Information on the reasons for drug therapy changes was felt
to be important for financial consideration by only 12% of com-

Figure 1. Information desired on reasons for drug therapy changes.
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Figure 2. Information desired and received on reasons for drug thera-
py changes.
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munity pharmacists and 36% of GPs. However, the latter figure
rose to 65% for GP practices that are fundholding, preparatory
fundholding or primary care purchasing initiatives. This has
future implications as the number of these practices increases,
and as more community pharmacists collaborate with GPs on
formulary management issues.8 In addition, as 80% of all medi-
cine costs are in primary care,9 information to enable querying or
altering of hospital prescribing for cost, as well as patient care
issues, is becoming an increasingly important factor.

As a result of the above, consideration needs to be given for
GPs and community pharmacists to receive information on the
reasons for drug therapy changes. This may facilitate both conti-
nuity of care and financial control. Alteration of the design of the
discharge prescription may facilitate the documentation of rea-
sons for drug therapy changes and drug side effects. Receiving
the information via discharge prescription was a close second
preference to discharge letters. However, ensuring that the infor-
mation is part of the discharge prescription rather than a dis-
charge letter will enable GPs to receive the information before
the issue of the first prescription after patient discharge.2 Postal
communication is the preferred method of receiving this infor-
mation at present. This may change in the future as more GP
practices have access to fax machines and electronic mail and
appropriate security measures are introduced.

Where the patient attends a regular pharmacy, a copy of the
prescription (preferred format chosen) could also be sent to the
community pharmacist.1 This will enable any drug-related prob-
lems identified to be resolved before the patient collects their
prescription.1,7,10 For patients not attending a regular pharmacy,
the second choice of a patient-held card may be appropriate.
Patient-held cards have the benefit of acting as a source of infor-
mation for the GP if the patient requires their next medication
supply before the discharge prescription arrives.11 In addition, the
card may help to educate the patient of the changes that have

occurred with their medication7,12 and can be used as a source of
information for appropriate staff in social services.13

Owing to the findings of this study, a new discharge form has
been designed and implemented in the general surgical wards at
Glasgow Royal Infirmary. The form is being completed by hos-
pital pharmacists and posted to GPs and community pharmacists.
Evaluation of the additional information on the reasons for thera-
py changes received will take place within the next few months.

It has been suggested that one of the reasons for poor-quality
discharge summaries is a mutual lack of understanding between
hospital doctors and GPs of each other’s need.4 Hospital pharma-
cists in the Greater Glasgow Health Board (GGHB) area do not
routinely convey information on patients’ drug therapy to com-
munity pharmacists. This study has highlighted the desire by pri-
mary health care professionals to receive information on the rea-
sons for drug therapy changes and drug side effects from sec-
ondary care professionals. Systems to ensure that this informa-
tion is conveyed may facilitate continuity of patient care. Lack of
continuity wastes resources spent stabilizing patients on drugs.1
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